Economy versus Equality: The Fight over Network Neutrality

A Sociotechnical Research Paper presented to the faculty of the School of Engineering and Applied Science University of Virginia

by

Haoxiang Zhang

April 9, 2021

On my honor as a University student, I have neither given nor received unauthorized aid on this assignment as defined by the Honor Guidelines for Thesis-Related Assignments.

Haoxiang Zhang

Sociotechnical advisor: Peter Norton, Department of Engineering and Society

Economy versus Equality: The Fight over Network Neutrality

The idea of network neutrality was proposed by Tim Wu (2003). It means that internet service providers should treat all internet traffics equally, without blocking or throttling data based on its type or information. In the context of U.S. politics, this idea is mostly represented in reclassifying broadband under Title II (Staff, 2015) as "common carrier services," giving the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) power to regulate Internet service providers (ISP). Companies, public figures, and social activists have fought for and against this rule over the last few years. Both proponents and opponents of network neutrality had gained some success. How both sides advanced their respective agendas could offer useful lessons in analogous struggles, for example in the service economy (Iversen and Wren 1997). Both sides used appealing claims and academic studies to sway public opinions, and involved in the legislative process to solidify their preferred rules.

Review of Research

Plenty of research has focused on the methodologies and effects of social groups and corporates pushing for agenda in U.S. politics. In a democratic environment, the methods generally revolve around gathering support from the public and establishing good relationships with policymakers.

Working with policymakers involves lobbying and supporting them with campaigns. Hill et al (2013) found that firms "utilize both lobbying and campaign contribution channels to influence the political climate affecting the firm." Each campaign is an attempt in building a good public image of a preferred politician. The effects of lobbying are not clear. Besley and Coate (2001) concluded that lobbying has "little effect on policy outcomes," in part because

voters can exert counteracting pressure. In a review of 38 case studies, however, Yackee (2015) found that lobbying is "associated with greater regulatory policy change."

Backed by public opinions is also important. Kimmelman claimed that "a diversity of stakeholders" is critical in sustained victory (Holt, 2016). Pickard (2015) mirrored this discovery in a study on the failure of the American Reform Movement in the 1940s. He concluded that "media reformers must continuously cultivate a strong inside/outside coordination between progressive policymakers and grassroots social movements." As part of establishing public image, Dunbar-Hester (2014) found "the FCC has a long history of embedding affairs that are in its purview within the seemingly neutral expert and technocratic framings." This is because experts and technical terms are less susceptible to attacks and more convincing.

Kimmelman made a similar comment that activists' groups "need legitimacy to be listened to ... it comes from having the facts right." (Holt, 2016) One would associate legitimacy and trustworthy facts with academic research from prestigious schools or professors. Frieden found disappointingly that "both tenured and tenure track professors eschew policy advocacy, largely because such efforts have little influence ... (and) limited recognition as academic contributions." (2008)

Taking a Stance

Social groups used public statements, letters, or videos to broadcast their core values. This simple step in publicity shows support for an ideology, makes it easier to understand the guiding principle behind each decision, or even attracts the public to act in some cases.

As proponents of network neutrality, internet application companies, led by Amazon, collectively wrote a letter to FCC asking for rules against "blocking, discrimination, and paid

prioritization, and make the market ... more transparent." (Amazon et al., 2014) No blocking or discrimination is the epitome of the open Internet these companies are built upon. Later when FCC repealed net neutrality regulations in 2017, representatives of many internet application companies made public statements condemning the decision (Wattles, 2017).

Seemingly irrelevant advocacy groups also expressed their position on the issue. Taxpayers Protection Alliance made a public statement condemning Title II as "a solution in search of a problem" and "nothing more than this generation's Y2K faux hysteria." (Morgan, 2020) Civil rights groups led by Multicultural Media, Telecom, and Internet Council (MMTC) wrote a joint letter expressing their support for an open internet and asking for legislative measures (Keenan, 2017). These groups expressing their values may not have a substantial impact, but it shows the government officials that there is public support for a certain policy.

The main opponents of net neutrality, ISP members of Broadband for America also released their commitment to "an open internet" in the same year (AT&T et al. 2017). They specified their interpretation of open internet as "no blocking of legal content, no throttling, no unfair discrimination, transparency in our customer practices." It mirrors the demand outlined by the internet application companies, but with slightly different utterances that permits offering different internet speeds based on price. The free and open internet is an idea sought after by consumers. By suggesting they support the same idea, while implicitly adhering to their pursuit of discriminated lanes, ISPs established that their goals do not contradict the essential public demand, yet strive to make the internet better.

Public figures also make comments on the issue, usually gaining media attention and public responses. The late-night comedian John Oliver (2014; 2017) made two videos expressing his support for net neutrality and invited his viewers to make comments on FCC's website to

support the bill. After the second video, FCC's comment system was shut down because of the "spike in traffic." FCC claimed the system was subject to an "orchestrated denial-of-service attack." (Lecher, 2017) The public exhibited passionate advocacy for net neutrality, and want their voice to be heard. Some have deployed bots to spam the same messages. By the end of 2017, FCC received about 23 million comments about net neutrality, albeit with only 6 percent being unique comments (Lapowsky, 2017).

President Obama (2014) posted a video on YouTube urging FCC "to do everything they can to protect net neutrality." In that video, he quoted the same demands by the internet application companies: "no blocking, no throttling, increased transparency, no paid prioritization." More significant figures taking a strong stance could push policy-making. The new FCC chairman in 2014, Tom Wheeler, made the comment that "net neutrality can't be made subject to the 'marketplace.'" (Hiltzik, 2014) In the next year, he passed the Title II regulations. Ajit Pai (2018), the current FCC chairman, also made a public statement, after repealing the net neutrality regulations in 2017. The first sentence in his statement is "I support a free and open internet." As an opponent of net neutrality, Pai's claim mirrored ISPs' with a similar intention. Later, he also condemned that Title II is based on "hypothetical harms and hysterical prophecies of doom" (Pai, 2017) and "a big government solution in search of a problem." (Reardon, 2019)

Substantiating Benefits

To convince the public that their policy is the better option, opponents of net neutrality presented deficiency in Title II regulation and specific benefits of their plan, basing evidence from social and economic research.

As the primary opponent of net neutrality and the chairman of FCC who repealed the Title II Order, Ajit Pai (2017) has made many remarks about the flaws of Title II. He stated that during the two years after Title II, "broadband capital expenditures decreased by 5.6%...is extremely unusual." He explained this decrease with a simple logic — "The more heavily you regulate something, the less of it you're likely to get." He also claimed that Title II would hurt smaller companies, quoting testimonies from 22 small ISPs financially suffering from the Order, who are "critical to...a more competitive broadband marketplace." He explained that heavy regulations such as Title II impose a higher barrier of entry because of an imposed need for lawyers. This leads to his conclusion that repealing Title II will incentivize more investment in the industry, therefore "bring high-speed Internet access to more Americans," "create jobs," and "boost competition" within the industry.

Researchers later have presented numbers to verify Pai's claims on economics. Free State Foundation ("Broadband Investment", 2017) found a deficiency of \$5.6 billion dollars between estimated and actual broadband investment in the first year Title II was in effect. Cooper (2020) recorded the growth in wireless industry investment from \$25.6 billion to \$29.1 billion in two years, crediting it to "(FCC) wisely voting to stay the course on its free market and light-touch policy." Brake (2017) compared two studies from pro and anti-Title II groups, controlling for "external factors that have nothing to do with Title II," and arrived at a conclusion that broadband investment decreased by 2-3 percent after Title II. This piece of analysis is particularly interesting. The selected studies from the two groups are conducted on the same dataset, yet they reach completely opposite conclusions. Brake shows that by altering the assumptions and control variables, one could reach the desired result. There are many factors contributing to a change in investment, and the reported data cannot show what they are or how

much they change the numbers. Careful studies will present their results based on a set of assumptions, yet how well those assumptions are met is usually debatable. Therefore, it is hard to reach a definitive conclusion on how regulation could impact investment by studying the reported data.

Economists have argued that net neutrality is not well supported by economic analysis and principles. Based on the principle that price regulation would "contribute to large inefficiencies," Hahn (2009) argued that "mandating net neutrality would...reduce economic welfare." Faulhaber (2012) analyzed the Internet service market in a competitive context. He found that "most of the openness policies (Tim Wu) recommended have...been adopted by the competitive wireless industry," therefore there is no need to enforce the net neutrality regulations. After Title II was in effect, Faulhaber et al. (2017) critiqued FCC for ignoring the cost-benefit analysis and "embracing populism as its guiding principle." Litan and Singer (2014) compared Title II regulations with the "mandatory unbundling of local exchange carriers' telephone networks" from 1996. Controlling for other factors that might contribute to change in investment, the study shows the elimination of this regulation "likely bolstered the investment incentives." Then, appealing to the lack of evidence for a boost in "edge" investment, the investment by content providers, the researchers concluded Title II "could risk substantial core investment without generating any offsetting (investment)," result in a net loss.

After the 2015 reclassification, many researchers have expressed concern for a decline in the wireless industry. Speaking from ISPs' point of view, Sinha (2016) presented that companies will not spend more money on building better infrastructure if they see no return on that investment. In the long run, it will result in "little or no investment in the underlying infrastructure." Powell (2017) echoed this concern about Internet growth. He compared

reclassifying broadband as a public utility with "crumbling roads, bridges and electric grid," stating this regulation will result in "chronic underinvestment." Downes (2016) specified the reasons for underinvestment in current public utilities. He pointed out that public utilities do not compete, innovate, nor serve consumers, because "the cozy relationship between regulated industries and their regulators… leads to competitive inertia, corruption and deteriorating facilities."

Discrediting the Opponent

Proponents of net neutrality conducted research of their own obtained opposing evidence and pointed out flaws in the research by opponents to discredit their claims.

About legitimacy and neutrality of the opponents' research. Winseck and Pooley (2017) wrote a paper in response to Faulhaber et al (2017), pointing out that the paper was commissioned by CALinnovates, a small coalition with AT&T as a major member corporation, and questioning its academic neutrality. They condemned this activity of publishing industry-funded research and being "cited by top policy maker to justify his industry-friendly regulatory rollback" as "information laundering." Fang (2017) pointed out that many organizations who signed a joint letter (Keenan, 2017) asking for the repeal of net neutrality received millions from telecom companies such as Verizon, AT&T, and Comcast.

On the level of economic analysis and principles, Choi and Kim (2010) analyzed the effects of net neutrality regulation on the investment incentives of ISP and content providers (CP) using a model based on queuing theory. They found the investment incentives under regulation depend on "potential tradeoff between…network access fee from end-users and the revenue from content providers." Therefore, they concluded that net neutrality regulations might

not impede the development of the wireless industry, while discriminatory regimes could "weaken CPs' investment incentives."

There's a flurry of literature rebutting opponents' claim that Title II jeopardized the economy of the telecom industry. Hooton (2019) employed data from SEC's "Financial Statement Data Sets" on over 8,000 companies from 2010 to 2019 and found "no impact on telecommunication industry investment levels." Turner (2019) called the statistics from ISPs' representatives "cherry-picked and flatly wrong." He substantiated his claims by studying the financial data provided by ISP companies to their investors and the Securities and Exchange Commission. His report (Turner, 2017) discovers a "huge increase in cable ISPs' core network spending," higher "capital investment," higher "physical-network investment," "revenue growth...outpace broader economic growth," and continued growth in online content companies like Amazon, Netflix, Hulu. Tom Wheeler called Pai's study about chilling ISP spending "balderdash." (Sullivan, 2017) In response to Pai's claim about smaller companies suffering from Title II, he stated that "a thousand companies who are the early stage innovators... (will be) threatened by the elimination of Title II."

Opponents of net neutrality created this narrative that companies will respect net neutrality because the nature of a competitive market meets consumers' needs, as proposed by Faulhaber (2012) and Pai (Reardon, 2019). Wheeler bashed the idea of promoting competition within the industry, claiming that 50% to 75% of households "have one or fewer choices for high-speed broadband." (Sullivan, 2017) Journalists have also recorded multiple reports of ISPs violating it. Schoen (2007) reported that Comcast interfered with file-sharing applications over its network by "forging TCP RST packet which cause connections to drop." The company denied committing such deeds but repeated controlled experiments show that they are

responsible for this phenomenon. MetroPCS, the fifth-largest U.S. wireless carrier at the time, announced plans to block all video streaming except YouTube over its 4G network (Singel, 2011). AT&T monitors unauthorized tethering and orders its users to stop tethering or subscribe to its official tethering plan. It would even "lock down its Android devices to keep users from installing (unofficial) apps." (Raphael, 2011) Anderson (2012) also reported AT&T blocking FaceTime over cellular in certain data plans as it "tried to reassert its control over the communications ecosystem." Verizon asked Google not to include Google Wallet in their partner product phone with Samsung (Goldman, 2011). Goldman speculates that Verizon is "hoping to favor its own mobile payments option over Google's."

Legislative Intervention

Lobbying is crucial for making changes in policy by presenting relevant facts and claims to the policymakers. Both proponents and opponents of net neutrality have deployed lobbying.

RepresentUs ("Is Lobbying," n.d.), a grassroots anti-corruption campaign, explained that, for a politician, it takes "upwards of \$1.6 million to win a seat in the House." Lobbyists could raise money for candidates who favor their preferred policies, essentially buying seats in the congress. ISPs have spent millions of dollars on lobbying and providing "campaign contributions to certain Senators and Congressmen who they considered to be supporters." Hart (2011) reported that cable, telephone, and Internet companies have spent \$51.3 million on lobbying in the first half of 2006. In 2014, ISPs spent \$44.2 million on lobbying (Romm, 2015). Shaw (2018) reported that from "lobbying disclosures filed with the U.S. Senate," after Title II was put into effect in 2015, ISPs have spent "\$190.3 million on lobbying... much of it to reverse net neutrality." He speculates the reported amount could be "just a portion" of all they spent against

Title II. Baskaran and Menzies (2018) found telecom industry spending \$110 million on lobbying in 2017, compared to proponents' \$39 million. These for-profit companies willing to spend this amount of money should be a clear indicator that the policies they are pursuing will generate even more revenue.

When facing orders that do not seem well supported by legislation, large companies resort to lawsuits. When FCC issued an order in 2008 trying to enforce net neutrality over Comcast, Comcast appealed that FCC does not have the authority for such regulations and won the jurisdiction (Comcast, 2010). After FCC issued its Open Internet Order 2010 in response to the Comcast decision, Verizon brought FCC to the court, arguing again that they do not have the authority for such regulations (Verizon, 2014). The court ruled in favor of Verizon and vacated two orders in the FCC Open Internet Order 2010. On the proponents' side, after FCC voted to roll back Title II in 2017, they joined Mozilla Corporation in suing FCC, arguing the rule was not appropriate (Mozilla, 2019). The court ruled that FCC has the authority to reclassify Internet services, but not restrict state or local level laws. There are plenty more lawsuits concerning net neutrality, but these three are arguably the important ones that change the trajectory of net neutrality debate.

Conclusion

The battle between proponents and opponents of net neutrality in the U.S. is an excellent example of social groups pushing for what they value. The measurements taken, from swaying public opinions with analysis and statistics to consolidating advantages into rules, are all necessary steps to make a successful policy change. Yet the parties cannot celebrate for too long, as no policy is permanent and the opposite side is usually resilient. As the public, we could learn

from this process to remain skeptical of the claims by social groups, even some academic research. U.S. policymaking involves many aspects of social science. Publicly available sources have limited coverage on the methodologies and effects of lobbying and campaign contribution, which is arguably the major influencing factor in policymaking. Digging deeper on lobbying could present a more holistic review of social groups' techniques. Further studies could also approach from a specific subject field, such as psychology, and dissect how social groups use it to their advantage.

References

- Amazon et al. (2014). Letter to FCC. *Federal Communications Commission*. https://cdn1.vox-cdn.com/assets/4422119/letter_to_FCC.pdf
- Anderson, N. (2012). AT&T, have you no shame? *ArsTechnica*. https://arstechnica.com/techpolicy/2012/08/att-have-you-no-shame/
- AT&T et al. (2017). ISPs Commit to An Open Internet. *NCTA*. https://www.ncta.com/positions/isps-commit-an-open-internet
- Baskaran, A., & Menzies, M. (2018). Net Neutrality: Caught in a web of lobbying and regulatory uncertainty. *Sustainalytics*. https://www.sustainalytics.com/esg-blog/net-neutrality-caught-in-a-web-of-lobbying-and-regulatory-uncertainty/#_ftn10
- Besley, T., & Coate, S. (2001). Lobbying and Welfare in a Representative Democracy. The Review of Economic Studies, 68(1), 67-82. JSTOR.
- Brake, D. (2017). What Financial Data Shows About the Impact of Title II on ISP Investment. *Information Technology & Innovation Foundation*. https://itif.org/publications/2017/06/02/what-financial-data-shows-about-impact-title-ii
- Broadband Investment Slowed by \$5.6 Billion Since Open Internet Order. (2017). *The Free State Foundation*. http://freestatefoundation.blogspot.com/2017/05/broadband-investment-slowed-by-56.html
- Choi, J., & Kim, B. (2010). Net neutrality and investment incentives. The RAND Journal of Economics, 41(3), 446-471. JSTOR.
- Comcast Corp. V. FCC, 600 F. 3d 642 (Court of Appeals, Dist. of Columbia Circuit 2010).
- Cooper, S. L. (2020). Net Neutrality Is Dead, and the Internet Is Much Better Off for It. *Perspectives from FSF Scholars* Vol. 15, No. 6. 3.
- Dunbar-Hester, C. (2014). "Being a Consistent Pain in the Ass": Politics and Epistemics in Media Democracy Work. *Journal of Information Policy*, 4, 547. JSTOR.
- Downes, L. (2016). Opinion: Why treating the Internet as a public utility is bad for consumers. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/innovations/wp/2016/ 07/07/why-treating-the-internet-as-a-public-utility-is-bad-for-consumers/
- Fang, L. (2017). Civil Rights Groups, Funded by Telecoms, Back Donald Trump's Plan to Kill Net Neutrality. *The Intercept*. https://theintercept.com/2017/02/13/naacp-trump-netneutrality

- Faulhaber, G., Singer, H., & Urschel, A. (2017). The Curious Absence of Economic Analysis at the Federal Communications Commission: An Agency in Search of a Mission. *International Journal of Communication*, 11, 20. IJoC.
- Faulhaber, G. (2012). The Economics of Network Neutrality. Communications, 8.
- Frieden, R. (2008). Academic Research and its Limited Impact on Telecommunications Policymaking. 8. JSTOR.
- Goldman, D. (2011). Verizon blocks Google Wallet. *CNN*. https://money.cnn.com/2011/12/06/technology/verizon_blocks_google_wallet/index.htm
- Hahn, R., & Wallsten, S. (2006). The Economics of Net Neutrality. 9. SSRN.
- Hart, J. A. (2011). The net neutrality debate in the United States. *Journal of Information Technology & Politics*, 8(4), 418-443. Taylor & Francis Online.
- Hill, M., Kelly, G., Lockhart, G., & Van Ness, R. (2013). Determinants and Effects of Corporate Lobbying. Financial Management, 42(4), 931-957. JSTOR.
- Hiltzik, M. (2014). Net neutrality is dead. Bow to Comcast and Verizon, your overlords. *Los Angeles Times*. https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-mh-net-neutrality-20140114-story.html
- Holt, J. (2016). Net Neutrality and the Public Interest: An Interview With Gene Kimmelman, President and CEO of Public Knowledge. International Journal of Communication (19328036), 10, 5795–5810. Web of Science.
- Is Lobbying Good or Bad? | RepresentUs. (n.d.). https://represent.us/action/is-lobbying-good-or-bad/
- Iversen, T., & Wren, A. (1997). Equality, employment, and budgetary restraint: the trilemma of the service economy. World Pol., 50, 507. HeinOnline.
- Keenan, K. (2017). Joint Press Statement: Protecting and Strengthening the Open Internet. *MMTC*. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/3458582-MMTC-Joint-Press-Statement-Protecting-and.html
- Lapowsky, I. (2017). It's Super Hard to Find Humans in the FCC's Net Neutrality Comments. *WIRED*. https://www.wired.com/story/bots-form-letters-humans-fcc-net-neutrality-comments/?mbid=social_fb
- Lecher, C. (2017). FCC Says its Comment System was Hit by Denial-of-Service Attacks. *THE VERGE*. https://www.theverge.com/2017/5/8/15583406/fcc-ddos-net-neutrality-john-oliver

- Litan, R., & Signer, H. (2014). The Best Path Forward on Net Neutrality. *Progressive Policy Institute*. http://www.progressivepolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/2014.09-Litan-Singer_The-Best-Path-Forward-on-Net-Neutrality.pdf
- Morgan, G. (2020). FCC Responds to Court: Net Neutrality is Still Solution in Search of Nonexistent Problem. *Taxpayers Protection Alliance*. https://www.protectingtaxpayers.org/telecommunications/fcc-responds-to-court-net-neutrality-is-still-solution-in-search-of-nonexistent-problem
- Mozilla Corp. v. Fed. Commc'ns Comm'n, 940 F.3d 1 (D.C. Cir. 2019)
- Obama, B. (2014). President Obama's Statement on Keeping the Internet Open and Free [Video file]. YouTube.
- Oliver, J. (2014). Net Neutrality: Last Week Tonight with John Oliver (HBO) [Video file]. YouTube.
- Oliver, J. (2017). Net Neutrality II: Last Week Tonight with John Oliver (HBO) [Video file]. YouTube.
- Pai, A. (2017). THE FUTURE OF INTERNET FREEDOM. *Federal Communications Commission*. https://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2017/db0426/DOC -344590A1.pdf
- Pai, A. (2018). FCC Chairman: Our Job is to Protect a Free and Open Internet. *cnet*. https://www.cnet.com/news/fcc-chairman-our-job-is-to-protect-a-free-and-open-internet/
- Pickard, V. (2015). Media Activism from Above and Below: Lessons from the 1940s American Reform Movement. Journal of Information Policy, 5, 109-128. JSTOR.
- Powell, M. (2017). Let's calm down. No matter what happens with net neutrality, an open internet isn't going anywhere. *Vox.* https://www.vox.com/2017/12/13/16768700/net-neutrality-vote-fcc-commissioner-ajit-pai-michael-powell-light-touch-regulation
- Raphael, J. (2011). Verizon's Android tethering block: What really happened and why. *Computerworld*. https://www.computerworld.com/article/2471301/verizon-s-android-tethering-block--what-really-happened-and-why.html
- Reardon, M. (2019). Democrats' net neutrality bill passes House. *cnet*. https://www.cnet.com/news/democrats-net-neutrality-bill-passes-house/
- Schoen, S. (2007). EFF tests agree with AP: Comcast is forging packets to interfere with user traffic. *Electronic Frontier Foundation*. https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2007/10/eff-tests-agree-ap-comcast-forging-packets-to-interfere

- Shaw, D. (2017). The Secret Funding Behind The FCC's Anti-Net Neutrality Talking Points. representUs. https://act.represent.us/sign/Net_neutrality_secret_funding/
- Shaw, D. (2018). In Fight to Kill Net Neutrality, Telecoms Spent \$190 Million on Lobbying. *Sludge*. https://readsludge.com/2018/06/11/today-net-neutrality-officially-dies/
- Staff. (2015). FCC Adopts Strong, Sustainable Rules to Protect the Open Internet. *Federal Communications Commission*. https://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2015/db0226/DOC-332260A1.pdf
- Singel, R. (2011). Accused of Violating Net Neutrality, MetroPCS Sues FCC. WIRED. https://www.wired.com/2011/01/metropcs-net-neutrality-challenge/
- Sinha, A. (2016). Net neutrality: The perspective of telcos and cable companies. *tmforum*. https://inform.tmforum.org/features-and-analysis/2016/06/net-neutrality-the-perspective-of-telcos-and-cable-companies/
- Sullivan, M. (2017). Ex-FCC Chair Tom Wheeler Dismantles The Case For Abandoning Net Neutrality. *Fast Company*. https://www.fastcompany.com/40445949/ex-chair-tom-wheeler-dismantles-fccs-argument-to-abandon-net-neutrality
- Turner, D. (2017). It's Working: How the Internet Access and Online Video Markets Are Thriving in the Title II Era. *Free Press*.
- Turner, D. (2019). Raw Data Reveal Reality: Title II and Neutrality Edition. *Free Press*. https://www.freepress.net/our-response/expert-analysis/insights-opinions/raw-data-reveal-reality-title-ii-and-neutrality
- Verizon v. Fed. Commc'ns Comm'n, 740 F.3d 623 (D.C. Cir. 2014)
- Wattles, J. (2017). Net neutrality repeal: Facebook, Amazon, Netflix and internet providers react. *CNN*. https://money.cnn.com/2017/12/14/technology/business/fcc-net-neutrality-reactions/index.html
- Winseck, D., & Pooley, J. (2017). A Curious Tale of Economics and Common Carriage (Net Neutrality) at the FCC: A Reply to Faulhaber, Singer, and Ursche. MediArXiv.
- Wood, M. (2021). Connecting America: Broadband Solutions to Pandemic Problems. *Free Press.* https://www.freepress.net/news/press-releases/matt-wood-testifies-congress-support-affordable-broadband-during-covid-crisis
- Yackee, S. (2015). Invisible (and Visible) Lobbying: The Case of State Regulatory Policymaking. State Politics & Policy Quarterly, 15(3), 322-344. JSTOR.